Brazil's Lax Approach to Countering Terrorism



The Tri-Border Area between Brazil, Paraguay, and Argentina is a hotspot for terrorist and criminal activity. (Source: Wikimedia Commons)

Key Findings

- Brazil enacted its first counterterrorism law in 2016, but the country continues to allow representatives of internationally designated entities freedom of movement in the country.
- Hezbollah continues to use Brazil as a fundraising and planning base of operations. The Brazilian government has in the past referred to Hezbollah as a political movement, rather than a terrorist group.

Overview

Numerous terrorist groups operate in Brazil's southwest near its border with Argentina and Paraguay. The region, known as the Tri-Border Area (TBA) of South America, is considered a hotspot for criminal and terrorist activity. U.S.-sanctioned terrorist groups, including Hezbollah, al-Qaeda, and Hamas, are believed to recruit, plan attacks, and fundraise in the TBA, and within Brazil specifically. The Brazilian security forces are aware of members of Hezbollah and al-Qaeda residing in Brazil, but have not arrested these individuals. Hezbollah representative Bilal Mohsen Wehbe freely serves as the imam of São Paulo mosque, while al-Qaeda propagandist

¹ "Terrorist and Organized Crime Groups in the Tri-Border Area (TBA) of South America," Library of Congress, last updated December 2010, https://www.loc.gov/rr/frd/pdf-files/TerrOrgCrime_TBA.pdf; Rebeca Duran, "Terrorism in Brazil," The Brazil Business, December 12, 2013, https://thebrazilbusiness.com/article/terrorism-in-brazil; "Al Qaeda members hide in Brazil, raise money – report," Reuters, April 2, 2011, https://af.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idAFTRE7312LT20110402.

² Armando Rivarola, "EE.UU. prepara sanciones por nexos con el terrorismo," *ABC Color* (Asunción), May 13, 2017, http://www.abc.com.py/edicion-impresa/politica/eeuu-prepara-sanciones-por-nexos-con-el-terrorismo-1593266.html.

Khaled Hussein Ali is a naturalized citizen whom Brazilian authorities previously released because of then-existing gaps in the country's counterterrorism laws.³

Brazil harbors internationally sanctioned extremists affiliated with al-Qaeda⁴ and Hezbollah.⁵ These individuals have been sanctioned by the United States and United Nations, yet they continue to reside in Brazil without repercussion.

Extremist Groups Operating in Brazil

According to a 2013 Brazilian media report, the Brazilian Federal Police identify seven terrorist groups operating in Brazil, including al-Qaeda and its Jihad Media Battalion propaganda arm, Hezbollah, and Hamas. While the Brazilian government has sought to limit the activities of some of these groups, it has also had direct political relations with others. A 2008 cable from U.S. Ambassador Clifford Sobel, as revealed by Wikileaks, decried Brazil's refusal to "legally or even rhetorically label U.S.-designated terrorist groups such as Hamas, Hizballah or the FARC (the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia) as terrorist groups." Sobel further accused Brazil of maintaining that Hezbollah and Hamas are political movements, not terrorist groups. Al-Qaeda members have also used Brazil as a fundraising hub.



Al-Qaeda

Al-Qaeda is a global jihadist network that believes it must defeat the United States before it can secure the creation of a global Islamic caliphate. In addition to the September 11, 2001, attacks

³ "PF manteve preso libanês que divulgava textos da al-Qaeda," *O Globo* (Rio de Janiero), May 26, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/pf-manteve-preso-libanes-que-divulgava-textos-da-al-qaeda-3130641; Tatiana Farah, "Libanês acusado de ligação com al-Qaeda não pode deixar o Brasil; investigação é encerrada," *O Globo* (Rio de Janeiro), May 28, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/libanes-acusado-de-ligacao-com-al-qaeda-nao-pode-deixar-brasil-investigacao-encerrada-3123005.

⁴ "PF manteve preso libanês que divulgava textos da al-Qaeda," *O Globo* (Rio de Janiero), May 26, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/pf-manteve-preso-libanes-que-divulgava-textos-da-al-qaeda-3130641; Tatiana Farah, "Libanês acusado de ligação com al-Qaeda não pode deixar o Brasil; investigação é encerrada," *O Globo* (Rio de Janeiro), May 28, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/libanes-acusado-de-ligacao-com-al-qaeda-nao-pode-deixar-brasil-investigacao-encerrada-3123005.

⁵ Emanuelle Ottolenghi, "Examining the Effectiveness of the Kingpin Designation Act in the Western Hemsiphere," U.S. House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee, November 8, 2017, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA07/20171108/106606/HHRG-115-FA07-Wstate-OttolenghiE-20171108.pdf.

⁶ Rebeca Duran, "Terrorism in Brazil," The Brazil Business, December 12, 2013, http://thebrazilbusiness.com/article/terrorism-in-brazil.

⁷ Emily Smith, "WikiLeaks: Brazil tried to distance itself from U.S. war on terror," CNN, November 30, 2010, http://www.cnn.com/2010/WORLD/americas/11/29/us.brazil.wikileaks/index.html.

⁸ "Al Qaeda members hide in Brazil, raise money – report," Reuters, April 2, 2011, https://af.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idAFTRE7312LT20110402.

⁹ Yassin Musharbash, "The Future of Terrorism: What al-Qaida Really Wants," Spiegel Online, August 12, 20015, http://www.spiegel.de/international/the-future-of-terrorism-what-al-qaida-really-wants-a-369448.html; Radwan

in the United States, al-Qaeda is responsible for the 1998 bombings of the U.S. embassies in Kenya and Tanzania, the 2002 Bali bombing, the 2004 Madrid bombing, and the 2005 London bombing. Al-Qaeda reportedly also operates out of the TBA, where its traffics in drugs, arms, and uranium. The group's roots in the region trace back to 1995, when Osama bin Laden traveled to the TBA and participated in meetings at local mosques, according to the Library of Congress. In 2001, Brazilian Judge Walter Fanganiello Maierovitch told Brazilian media that bin Laden attempted to train terrorists and hide Islamic fugitives in regional religious establishments. ¹⁰ Since then, al-Qaeda members have reportedly raised money and recruited from within Brazil. ¹¹

Designated by: Australia, Canada, France, EU, India, Israel, New Zealand, United Arab Emirates, Kingdom, United Nations, United States



Hezbollah

The Lebanon-based, Iranian-backed terrorist group has reportedly operated out of South America's TBA since the mid-1980s. The group is believed to recruit from a sizable local population of Lebanese immigrants, who arrived in South America after both the 1948 Arab-Israeli war and the Lebanese civil war. Specifically, Hezbollah members have reportedly raised money and recruited from within Brazil. According to a 2013 report by murdered Argentine prosecutor Alberto Nisman, Iran is using Hezbollah to carry out intelligence activities in Brazil and other South American countries. Nisman found that Iranian and Hezbollah agents planned the 1994 AMIA Jewish community center bombing in Argentina from Brazil and other South American countries. Nisman discovered 12 Hezbollah-linked individuals who reside or resided

Mortada, "Al-Qaeda's 20-Year Plan," Al-Akhbar English, January 29, 2014, http://english.al-akhbar.com/node/18437.

^{10 &}quot;Terrorist and Organized Crime Groups in the Tri-Border Area (TBA) of South America," Library of Congress, July 2003, 2, 20, https://www.loc.gov/rr/frd/pdf-files/TerrOrgCrime TBA.pdf.

¹¹ "Al Qaeda members hide in Brazil, raise money – report," Reuters, April 2, 2011, https://af.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idAFTRE7312LT20110402.

¹² Matthew Levitt, "South of the Border, A Threat From Hezbollah," Washington Institute for Near East Peace, Spring 2013, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/south-of-the-border-a-threat-from-hezbollah.

¹³ "Al Qaeda members hide in Brazil, raise money – report," Reuters, April 2, 2011, https://af.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idAFTRE7312LT20110402.

¹⁴ Arthur Brice, "Iran, Hezbollah mine Latin America for revenue, recruits, analysts say," CNN, June 3, 2013, http://www.cnn.com/2013/06/03/world/americas/iran-latin-america/index.html; "Argentina prosecutor Alberto Nisman was killed, judge rules," BBC News, December 27, 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-42491527.

¹⁵ Guido Nejamkis, "Iran set up terrorist networks in Latin America: Argentine prosecutor," Reuters, May 29, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-argentina-iran/iran-set-up-terrorist-networks-in-latin-america-argentine-prosecutor-idUSBRE94S1F420130529.

in Brazil, seven of whom were directly or indirectly involved in the AMIA bombing. ¹⁶ In July 2016, Brazilian police arrested Hezbollah operative <u>Fadi Hassan Nabha</u>. However, police arrested Nabha on international drug trafficking charges, not terrorism- or Hezbollah-related charges. ¹⁷ Other U.S.-designated Hezbollah operatives have openly traveled through Brazil. For example, senior Hezbollah official Sobhi Mahmoud Fayad traveled from Paraguay through Brazil on his way to Saudi Arabia in September 2016. ¹⁸

Designated by: Arab League, Australia, Bahrain, Canada, European Union, France, Germany, Gulf Cooperation Council, Israel, Netherlands, New Zealand, United Kingdom, United States



Hamas

Hamas is a U.S.-designated terrorist organization that openly seeks the destruction of Israel in order to create an Islamic state of Palestine between the Jordan River and the Mediterranean Sea. Hamas primarily relies on what it calls armed resistance and has killed hundreds of Israeli citizens, as well as Americans, in suicide bombings and other terrorist attacks. Hamas members have reportedly raised money and recruited from within Brazil. The Brazilian government has reportedly maintained ties with the Palestinian terror group. In 2008, Brazil's ambassador to the United States, Antonio Patriota, declared that Brazil had not designated Hamas a terrorist organization because it maintains an active political wing. In February 2016, the Palestinian Authority opened an embassy in Brazil—the Palestinians' first in the Western Hemisphere. In 2015, the Brazilian magazine *Veja* cited an unnamed Brazilian security official who called the embassy "a sovereign Hamas area now" because diplomats and their vehicles are exempt from

_

¹⁶ Linette Lopez, "Dead Argentine prosecutor was zeroing in on a terror threat to the entire Western Hemisphere," Business Insider, March 20, 2015, https://www.businessinsider.in/Dead-Argentine-prosecutor-was-zeroing-in-on-a-terror-threat-to-the-entire-Western-Hemisphere/articleshow/46637922.cms.

¹⁷ "Brazilian police arrest Lebanese former Hezbollah member before Olympics," Reuters, July 29, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-olympics-rio-security/brazil-nabs-former-hezbollah-member-wanted-for-drug-trafficking-idUSKCN1091V5?il=0.

Treasury Targets Hizballah Fundraising Network in the Triple Frontier of Argentina, Brazil, and Paraguay," U.S. Department of the Treasury, December 6, 2006, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp190.aspx; Emanuele Ottolenghi, "Examining the Effectiveness of the Kingpin Designation Act in the Western Hemisphere," U.S. House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee, November 8, 2017, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA07/20171108/106606/HHRG-115-FA07-Wstate-OttolenghiE-20171108.pdf.

¹⁹ "A Document of General Principles & Policies," Hamas Media Office, accessed May 2, 2017, http://hamas.ps/ar/uploads/documents/06c77206ce934064ab5a901fa8bfef44.pdf.

²⁰ "Al Qaeda members hide in Brazil, raise money – report," Reuters, April 2, 2011, https://af.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idAFTRE7312LT20110402.

²¹ "Brazil: Hamas is Not a Terrorist Organization," Brazilian Palestinian National Interest Committee, August 2008, http://www.cbinp.org/en/publications/BPNICBriefings/BrazilHamas.html.

security checks.²² Michel Temer replaced Rousseff as president in 2016 after the latter's impeachment.²³

Designated by: Australia, Canada, Egypt, EU, Israel, Japan, Jordan, New Zealand, United Kingdom, United States

Harboring Terrorist Leaders and Financiers

Brazil specifically has harbored terrorist operatives and financiers from various extremist groups, including al-Qaeda and Hezbollah.



Khaled Hussein Ali
Chief of al-Qaeda's Propaganda Arm in Brazil

- Alleged leader of al-Qaeda's online propaganda arm in Brazil, the Jihad Media Battalion (JMB). JMB publicized al-Qaeda's attacks and distributed communications from its leaders in 17 countries. According to the Brazilian weekly *Veja*, Ali also provided logistical support for al-Qaeda operations. ²⁴
- Obtained Brazilian legal residency status in 1998. 25
- As of 2011, Ali lived in São Paulo, from where he reportedly ran the JMB. 26

²² "Palestinians inaugurate embassy in Brazil, first in Western Hemisphere," Jewish Telegraphic Agency, February 4, 2016, https://www.jta.org/2016/02/04/news-opinion/israel-middle-east/palestinians-inaugurate-new-embassy-in-brazil.

²³ Ernesto Londono, "Upending Brazil's Presidential Race, Court Upholds Ex-Leader's Conviction," *New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/24/world/americas/brazil-presidential-electionluiz-inacio-lula-da-silva.html; Simon Romero, "Dilma Rousseff Is Ousted as Brazil's President in Impeachment Vote," *New York Times*, August 31, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/01/world/americas/brazil-dilma-rousseff-impeached-removed-president.html.

²⁴ Da Redação, "Exclusivo: documentos da CIA, FBI e PF mostram como age a rede do terror islâmico no Brasil," *Veja* (São Paulo), April 2, 2011, https://veja.abril.com.br/mundo/exclusivo-documentos-da-cia-fbi-e-pf-mostram-como-age-a-rede-do-terror-islamico-no-brasil/; Robin Yapp, "Brazil latest base for Islamic extremists," *Telegraph* (London), April 3, 2011, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/southamerica/brazil/8424929/Brazil-latest-base-for-Islamic-extremists.html.

²⁵ Da Redação, "Exclusivo: documentos da CIA, FBI e PF mostram como age a rede do terror islâmico no Brasil," *Veja* (São Paulo), April 2, 2011, https://veja.abril.com.br/mundo/exclusivo-documentos-da-cia-fbi-e-pf-mostram-como-age-a-rede-do-terror-islamico-no-brasil/.

²⁶ Da Redação, "Exclusivo: documentos da CIA, FBI e PF mostram como age a rede do terror islâmico no Brasil,"

²⁰ Da Redação, "Exclusivo: documentos da CIA, FBI e PF mostram como age a rede do terror islâmico no Brasil," *Veja* (São Paulo), April 2, 2011, https://veja.abril.com.br/mundo/exclusivo-documentos-da-cia-fbi-e-pf-mostram-como-age-a-rede-do-terror-islamico-no-brasil/; Robin Yapp, "Brazil latest base for Islamic extremists," *Telegraph*

- The Federal Police of Brazil arrested Ali in March 2009 after a four-month-long investigation in collaboration with the FBI. Ali was indicted on charges of racism, incitement to crime, and gang formation after authorities found that he disseminated anti-Western, anti-Semitic, and other racial propaganda online on behalf of the JMB.²⁷
- Imprisoned between April 24, 2009, and May 15, 2009, for his suspected involvement with the JMB. ²⁸ He was released on May 16, 2009, because Brazilian law at the time did not include any anti-terrorism provisions that would allow authorities to charge him with terrorism.²⁹ Ali turned over his Lebanese passport to federal authorities so that he would not be able to leave Brazil.³⁰



Bilal Mohsen Wehbe Hezbollah's Chief Representative in South America

A naturalized Brazilian citizen who has operated in the Tri-Border-Area (TBA) of Brazil, Paraguay, and Argentina since at least 2000.³¹

(London), April 3, 2011, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/southamerica/brazil/8424929/Brazil-latestbase-for-Islamic-extremists.html.

27 Da Redação, "Exclusivo: documentos da CIA, FBI e PF mostram como age a rede do terror islâmico no Brasil,"

Veja (São Paulo), April 2, 2011, https://veja.abril.com.br/mundo/exclusivo-documentos-da-cia-fbi-e-pf-mostramcomo-age-a-rede-do-terror-i<u>slamico-no-brasil/;</u> "PF manteve preso libanês que divulgava textos da al-Qaeda," O Globo (Rio de Janiero), May 26, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/pf-manteve-preso-libanes-que-divulgavatextos-da-al-gaeda-3130641.

²⁸ Tatiana Farah, "Libanês acusado de ligação com al-Qaeda não pode deixar o Brasil; investigação é encerrada," O Globo (Rio de Janeiro), May 28, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/libanes-acusado-de-ligacao-com-al-qaedanao-pode-deixar-brasil-investigacao-encerrada-3123005.

29 Da Redação, "Exclusivo: documentos da CIA, FBI e PF mostram como age a rede do terror islâmico no Brasil,"

Veja (São Paulo), April 2, 2011, https://veja.abril.com.br/mundo/exclusivo-documentos-da-cia-fbi-e-pf-mostramcomo-age-a-rede-do-terror-islamico-no-brasil/; "PF manteve preso libanês que divulgava textos da al-Qaeda," O Globo (Rio de Janiero), May 26, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/pf-manteve-preso-libanes-que-divulgavatextos-da-al-qaeda-3130641; "Brazil: New Anti-Terrorism Law Enacted," Library of Congress, April 15, 2016, http://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/brazil-new-anti-terrorism-law-enacted/.

⁰ "PF manteve preso libanês que divulgava textos da al-Qaeda," O Globo (Rio de Janiero), May 26, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/pf-manteve-preso-libanes-que-divulgava-textos-da-al-qaeda-3130641; Tatiana Farah, "Libanês acusado de ligação com al-Qaeda não pode deixar o Brasil; investigação é encerrada," O Globo (Rio de Janeiro), May 28, 2009, https://oglobo.globo.com/mundo/libanes-acusado-de-ligacao-com-al-qaeda-naopode-deixar-brasil-investigacao-encerrada-3123005.

31 "Investigan a un libanés por terrorismo en triple frontera," *ABC Color* (Asunción), December 14, 2010,

http://www.abc.com.py/edicion-impresa/policiales/investigan-a-un-libanes-por-terrorismo-en-triple-frontera-

- Previously worked for the office of Iranian Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei, whose regime is Hezbollah's primary sponsor.³² Wehbe also accompanied Hassan Khomeini, a grandson of Iran's first supreme leader, Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini, on his 2015 tour of Brazil and Paraguay.³³
- Fundraised for Hezbollah and conveyed funds from Brazil to the terrorist group in Lebanon. He has also overseen Hezbollah's counterintelligence activities in the TBA.³⁴ Following Hezbollah's 2006 war with Israel, Wehbe and another individual raised over \$500,000 for Hezbollah from Lebanese businessmen in the TBA.³⁵
- On December 9, 2010, the U.S. Department of the Treasury designated Wehbe a Specially Designated Global Terrorist.³⁶
- As of May 2017, Wehbe freely serves as the imam of the Brás Mosque in São Paulo and as a leader of the Centro Islâmico no Brasil (Islamic Center of Brazil).³⁷ He reportedly regularly participates in prayers, meetings, and educational events sponsored by the latter ³⁸
- As of late 2017, Wehbe continues to operate freely in Brazil, where he remains a prominent Islamic cultural leader.³⁹ As of November 2017, Brazilian authorities "have not interfered with his activities," according to testimony by the Foundation for the Defense of Democracies to the U.S. House Foreign Affairs Committee.⁴⁰

Snapshot of Brazilian Counterterrorism Legislation and Initiatives

National Security Law [1980]: Brazil's National Security Law allowed for the prosecution of terrorist-related activity without clearly defining terrorism.⁴¹

196723.html; "Iran Report," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, January 10, 2000, https://web.archive.org/web/20040113090225/http://www.rferl.org/iran-report/2000/01/2-100100.html. "Treasury Targets Hizballah Financial Network," U.S. Department of the Treasury, December 9, 2010, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg997.aspx.

³³ Armando Rivarola, "Vinculan negocio de HC con financiamiento al terrorismo," *ABC Color* (Asunción), May 11, 2017, http://www.abc.com.py/edicion-impresa/politica/vinculan-negocio-de-hc-con-financiamiento-al-terrorismo-1592474.html.

³⁴ "Treasury Targets Hizballah Financial Network," U.S. Department of the Treasury, December 9, 2010,

³⁴ "Treasury Targets Hizballah Financial Network," U.S. Department of the Treasury, December 9, 2010 https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg997.aspx.

35 "Treasury Targets Hizballah Financial Network," U.S. Department of the Treasury, December 9, 2010, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg997.aspx.

³⁶ "Treasury Targets Hizballah Financial Network," U.S. Department of the Treasury, December 9, 2010, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg997.aspx.

³⁷ Armando Rivarola, "EE.UU. prepara sanciones por nexos con el terrorismo," *ABC Color* (Asunción), May 13, 2017, http://www.abc.com.py/edicion-impresa/politica/eeuu-prepara-sanciones-por-nexos-con-el-terrorismo-1593266.html.

Emanuelle Ottolenghi, "Examining the Effectiveness of the Kingpin Designation Act in the Western Hemsiphere," Foundation for the Defense of Democracies, November 8, 2017,

http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA07/20171108/106606/HHRG-115-FA07-Wstate-OttolenghiE-20171108.pdf.

Branuelle Ottolenghi, "Examining the Effectiveness of the Kingpin Designation Act in the Western"

Hemsiphere," U.S. House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee, November 8, 2017, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA07/20171108/106606/HHRG-115-FA07-Wstate-OttolenghiE-20171108.pdf.

http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA0//201/1108/106006/HHRG-115-FA0/-Wstate-OttolenghiE-201/1108.pdf.

Emanuelle Ottolenghi, "Examining the Effectiveness of the Kingpin Designation Act in the Western Hemsiphere," U.S. House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee, November 8, 2017, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA07/20171108/106606/HHRG-115-FA07-Wstate-OttolenghiE-20171108.pdf.

41 "Country Reports on Terrorism 2015 – Brazil," U.S. Department of State, June 2016, https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/258249.pdf.

Law No. 13.260 [2016]: Enacted in March 2016, Law No. 13.260 criminalized terrorism, advocacy for terrorism, and terrorist financing. The law defined terrorist acts as a set of violent activities carried out "for reasons of xenophobia; discrimination; or prejudice in regard to race, color, ethnicity, or religion" if intending to cause "social or generalized terror" by "exposing persons, property, public peace, or public safety to danger." Law No. 13.260 further criminalized preparatory acts that could lead to terrorism. The law imposed penalties of 12 to 30 years' imprisonment for terrorism and 15 to 30 years for terrorist financing.

Continued Counterterrorism: In February 2017, Brazil passed legislation to block access to assets and property by those convicted of terrorist offenses. ⁴⁴ The U.S. Department of State has noted that counterterrorism efforts in Brazil have been "hindered by inter-service rivalries." The State Department noted that "consolidated and automatic information sharing" between agencies as well as additional resources to the police and Ministry of Justice were needed in order to improve the country's counterterrorism operations. ⁴⁵

Policy Prescriptions

In order to combat terrorism and terrorist financing, Brazil will need to fully enforce its own counterterrorism policies and clarify its positions on al-Qaeda, Hamas, and Hezbollah. Brazil's inadequate terror laws prior to 2016 allowed for the release of al-Qaeda operative Khaled Hussein Ali in 2009. Further, the Brazilian government is aware of the presence of Hezbollah operative Bilal Mohsen Wehbe. Brazil must proactively apply its counterterrorism law to arrest these individuals and deny them freedom to operate within the country. The United States should recognize that pressuring Brazil to adopt this political will—and make any strides to its existing framework—is paramount to a strong and effective counterterrorism strategy.

Specifically, CEP calls upon Brazil to:

- Arrest or expel all wanted and internationally designated individuals inside its borders, including al-Qaeda operative Khaled Hussein Ali and Hezbollah operative Bilal Mohsen Wehbe
- Revoke the citizenship of naturalized Brazilian citizens involved with internationally sanctioned terrorist organizations, including financiers and foreign fighters
- Expel or arrest all members of the al-Qaeda, Hezbollah, and Hamas delegations currently domiciled inside Brazil
- Clarify the Brazilian's government's positions on al-Qaeda, Hezbollah, and Hamas, as well as Brazilian actions to limit their operations in the country

 ^{42 &}quot;Brazil: New Anti-Terrorism Law Enacted," Library of Congress, April 15, 2016,
 http://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/brazil-new-anti-terrorism-law-enacted/; "Country Reports on Terrorism 2015 – Brazil," U.S. Department of State, June 2016, https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/258249.pdf.
 43 "Country Reports on Terrorism 2015 – Brazil," U.S. Department of State, June 2016, https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/258249.pdf.

⁴⁴ "Government publishes rules on blocking assets of persons convicted of terrorism," Brazil Government News, February 3, 2017, http://www.brazilgovnews.gov.br/news/2017/02/government-publishes-rules-on-blocking-assets-of-persons-convicted-of-terrorism.

⁴⁵ "Country Reports on Terrorism 2015 – Brazil," U.S. Department of State, June 2016, https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/258249.pdf.

- Cut diplomatic and political ties with internationally designated extremist organizations
- Enhance communication, coordination, and cooperation between counterterrorism agencies, police, and government ministries
- Draft, publicize, and maintain a list of designated terrorist entities
- Submit designated entities and individuals affiliated with those entities to the ramifications outlined in Brazil's existing counterterrorism legislation